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Desperate for a Hot Shower

Abstract:

Sir

Cannabinoid hyperemesis is a recently described syndrome characterised by cyclic vomiting and abdominal pain with
relief from hot water. We describe here the first reported Irish case of cannabinoid hyperemesis and review the
literature on this presentation.

Introduction

Cannabinoid hyperemesis is a recently described syndrome associated with habitual cannabis use. Typically it presents
with cyclic vomiting and abdominal pain. Relief through the use of hot water is a characteristic feature. We present
here what is to our knowledge the first reported Irish case of cannabinoid hyperemesis.

Case Report

A 32 year old man presented to the emergency department of our hospital with a 3 day history of severe crampy central
abdominal pain and intractable vomiting. He was unable to tolerate oral intake. He was passing normal bowel motions
and had no abdominal distension. He had a past history of multiple admissions with similar presentations with
spontaneous resolution over 3 to 4 days and no cause for his symptoms found. In the emergency room he was insistent
that only a hot shower would relieve his symptoms. He had peptic ulcer disease diagnosed 2 years previously with
resolution on repeat endoscopy. His current medications comprised omeprazole and stemetil. He was unemployed, consumed
no alcohol and had smoked cannabis 6 times a day for the past 15 years.

On examination his vitals were stable, he was thin and restless, frequently gripping his abdomen and rolling in the
bed. Abdominal exam revealed small areas of erythema consistent with scalding from hot water and mild generalised
tenderness but was otherwise unremarkable. Investigations revealed a white cell count of 27x109/L with a neutrophilia
of 23x109/L and an acute kidney injury with a urea of 15.4mmol/L and creatinine of 321µmol/L. The remainder of his
bloods including haemoglobin, liver profile, c reactive protein, troponin T and amylase were normal. Chest and
abdominal radiographs, electrocardiogram and urine culture were normal. Computed tomography of the abdomen and
oesophagogastroduodenoscopy performed on a previous admission were normal. On the basis of the characteristic history
and the absence of an alternative explanation for his symptoms a diagnosis of cannabinoid hyperemesis was made.
Rehydration with intravenous fluids and cessation of cannabis use while hospitalised resulted in resolution of
symptoms and normalisation of his laboratory values over 4 days. Long term cannabis avoidance was advised.

Discussion

Cannabis use is increasingly common in Ireland with a lifetime prevalence of up to 50% among third level students
1
.

While cannabis is well known for its anti-emetic effects, there have been increasing reports of cyclic vomiting and
colicky abdominal pain associated with long term cannabis use. The compulsive need for hot showers or baths is a
typical feature, reported in >90% of patients and may assist in making the diagnosis

2
. The mechanism behind the relief

of symptoms with hot bathing is unknown but may be related to the impairment of physiologic thermoregulation provoked
by cannabis use

2
. Cessation of cannabis use is typically associated with complete resolution of symptoms, however it

must be remembered that cannabinoids have a long terminal elimination time of up to weeks after cessation
3
. In

conclusion cannabinoid hyperemesis should be included in the differential of recurrent abdominal pain and vomiting,
with relief from a hot shower being a useful diagnostic clue.
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